Center for American Progress

Iran Is 'On Notice'—What's Next?

Brian Katulis and Muath Al-Wari April 6, 2017

President Donald Trump has pledged to address Iran's destabilizing policies in the Middle East. His first national security adviser, Michael Flynn, infamously put Iran "on notice" in early February.¹ But more than two months into his presidency, it has become clear that the Trump administration lacks a comprehensive strategy to deal effectively with Iran while moving forward in the fight against the Islamic State, or IS, and long-term efforts to stabilize the region.

Already, the United States risks ramping up military operations in a way that could contribute to the fragmentation of the Middle East's state system and open the space for the continued rise of nonstate actors. Without a broader regional strategy that links military approaches to diplomatic efforts in conflict resolution, tactical and operational shifts in U.S. military policy in the Middle East could make the region even more unstable.²

Congress, then, should adopt a look-before-you-leap approach when it comes to the idea of new sanctions against Iran.³ Such an approach would allow Congress to care-fully hone any new measures to deal effectively with Iran's policies. Congress also has an important role in asking tough questions about proposed increased military operations in places such as Yemen, Syria, and Iraq.⁴

Furthermore, Congress should carefully scrutinize Trump's proposed budget cuts to funding for national security institutions central to the fight for stability in the Middle East. These cuts would prolong the fight against ISIS and weaken America's hand in dealing with Iran using a multifaceted, integrated approach.

Work with partners to ensure compliance with the Iran nuclear deal

President Trump has already met with most of the leaders of long-standing U.S. partners in the Middle East. This key step sent an important message of reassurance and reduced the trust gap that had grown between the United States and many of its regional partners over the past two presidencies. But the conversation needs to continue. Importantly, it must not snag on specific regional tactical issues; rather, it must focus on long-term strategic policy goals for stabilizing the Middle East as a whole.⁵ The one issue on which there is little disagreement today between the United States and regional partners is the 2015 Iran nuclear deal. The Trump administration has wisely abandoned its promise to "rip up the Iran deal."⁶ This pragmatic decision recognizes that the agreement, flawed as it is, remains the best available tool by which to ensure that Tehran does not acquire a nuclear weapon. U.S. partners in the region including Israel and Saudi Arabia—have signaled their support for the Iran deal and desire to work within its framework.⁷ Specifically, they urged the administration to focus on Iran's destabilizing actions in the region while strictly enforcing the agreement.⁸ This remains the most prudent course of action.

However, ensuring Iran's compliance with the agreement will require all of America's national security tools. It cannot simply be left to the Pentagon and the intelligence community. Indeed, the U.S. Department of State has traditionally played an important role in compliance assurance and ought to continue doing so. Dramatic cuts to the State Department budget would amount to unilateral disarmament in the multifaceted effort to deal with Iran's destabilizing policies.

Maintain a broad, cooperative regional focus

A comprehensive approach to Middle East policy that addresses the dual challenges of IS and Iran requires two main ingredients: a strong defense and a smart offense.

First, the Trump administration needs to continue the work of past administrations to create incentives for regional partners to work together. The Obama administration's summits with Gulf Cooperation Council, or GCC, countries at Camp David in 2015 and in Saudi Arabia in 2016 set a new framework for security discussions. This included new American defense and intelligence commitments, the logic of which was to encourage the GCC's military integration.

President George W. Bush launched the Gulf Security Dialogue with the explicit aim of nudging closer cooperation between GCC members. Continued regional cooperation should be a primary objective of the Trump administration in terms of its Iran policy, as well as its Middle East strategy more broadly. Indeed, the administration may have a series of favorable conditions that can help it realize the goal of deeper defense integration in the Gulf, including optimism in Gulf countries and recent experience with multilateral military operations.

The Gulf states are cautiously optimistic about the prospects of cooperation with the Trump administration. President Trump's tough rhetoric on Iran has been warmly received among Gulf capitals. The administration can leverage this good will to build on the work of its predecessors. The key objective should be a cohesive military alliance among the GCC states. In particular, the administration should work with its partners to established integrated missile defense, effective cyber defense, and joint naval operations. Additionally, the leading states in the Gulf—Saudi Arabia and the United Arab Emirates—have been engaged in military operations in Yemen for the past two years. This joint effort has normalized closer cooperation and deepened ties between respective defense establishments.

Deepened military alliances among the GCC states can also help the administration realize its objectives elsewhere. The original Gulf Security Dialogue, for example, launched by President Bush, included a Gulf commitment to support Iraq's security and reconstruction. As the Islamic State is defeated in Iraq, the need for this support will increase. Gulf partners would likely be more willing to assist the United States in ensuring Iraq's post-IS stabilization, reconstruction, and reconciliation if the administration first collaborated with these nations on a mutually agreed-upon vision regarding Iran.⁹ Indeed, by increasing the equity—and therefore leverage—of other regional actors besides Iran, the United States can contribute to the effort of ensuring that Iraq emerges as an independent, constructive force in the regional balance.

Balance restraint with tactical military action

The second ingredient is a smart offense. As the administration develops its policy response to Iran, it is important that it manages a delicate balancing act. The approach must be aggressive enough that it deters Iran, but it must also be sufficiently cautious so as to not threaten an escalation and jeopardize the survival of the nuclear agreement. The region is evidently volatile, and Iran is in the beginnings of a tense and sensitive leadership transition; moves that are not carefully calibrated can easily spin out of control as Tehran's political dynamics evolve. The administration's decision to impose targeted sanctions earlier this year following Iran's missile tests are a positive example: The more targeted and focused the measures are, the more likely they are to achieve results.¹⁰

As mentioned earlier, it is critical that the administration not be overly constrained by the nuclear agreement when it evaluates action against Iran's support for terrorist groups or its destabilizing policies in the region. The nuclear deal should be sequestered from other concerns. The administration's commitment to the agreement should be clear and strong; its enforcement should be strict; and compliance should be assured.

However, the agreement does not mean that Washington should be timid in the face of Iran's support for groups such as Hezbollah, Hamas, the Houthis, Iraqi militias, and militants in Bahrain.¹¹ Fear of jeopardizing the nuclear deal should not hamstring U.S. influence in the region. Perhaps the administration's recent action against a top Hezbollah financier signals a recognition that it is possible to confront Iran's nefarious actions—and its terrorist network—while simultaneously preserving the nuclear deal.¹² It is worth nothing that in his recent speech to the American Israel Public Affairs Committee's policy conference, Vice President Mike Pence made no mention of dismantling the nuclear deal.¹³ Elsewhere, the administration should think clearly about its objectives in conflicts in which Iran is an active party. The conclusion of the counter-IS campaign will raise questions about Iran's influence in Baghdad, particularly as it relates to some of the Popular Mobilization Units' militias. An effective policy response will be a delicate act as tensions between Iraq's central government and the provinces come back to the surface.¹⁴ Additionally, Iraqi politicians are deeply wary of the confrontation between Iran and its adversaries expanding into their country.

In Yemen, the proposed U.N. roadmap from last year remains the only way out of the current conflict. It should inform both the administration's military strategy—reportedly being ramped up—and its diplomatic efforts to arrive at a solution.¹⁵ In Syria, the administration cannot allow its efforts to be reduced to countering terrorism. Nor can Washington entertain the fantasy that peace and stability are possible while Bashar al-Assad's regime remains in power. Indeed, a de facto acceptance of the reach of Iran and its Hezbollah proxy in Syria would eventually pose an intolerable threat to American partners in Jordan and Israel.

Conclusion

In all of these theaters, military moves must be tethered to clear policy objectives, preferably aimed at resolution. The region's divisions over critical conflicts, including Syria, reflect a deep hunger for American leadership. As the Trump administration begins to develop its Middle East strategy, it should integrate its counter-IS efforts and its Iran policy—and craft a broader strategy that enables the United States to use its unique leverage to shape the policies and actions of its closest partners in the region. In the aftermath of the Iran nuclear deal, the Obama administration made the mistake of framing its weapons sales and security assistance as measures to reassure its regional partners about Iran. Instead, it should have used these policy tools to start a more strategic discussion about joint measures that will strengthen rather than undermine the stability of the Middle East's state system.

Brian Katulis is a Senior Fellow at the Center for American Progress. Muath Al Wari is a Senior Policy Analyst with the National Security and International Policy team at the Center.

Endnotes

- Kevin Liptak, Jeremy Diamond, and Brad Lendon, "White House national security adviser: Iran is 'on notice," February 2, 2017, CNN, available at http://www.cnn.com/2017/02/01/ politics/michael-flynn-condemns-iran-actions/.
- 2 CAP Middle East Team, "Leveraging U.S. Power in the Middle East: A Blueprint for Strengthening Regional Partnerships" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/ reports/2016/10/19/146283/leveraging-u-s-power-in-themiddle-east/.
- 3 Julian Pecquet, "Congress races to craft Iran sanctions bills ahead of AIPAC conference," AI-Monitor, March 20, 2017, available at http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/ originals/2017/03/congress-draft-iran-sanctions-bill-aipacconference-israel.html.
- 4 Karen DeYoung and Missy Ryan, "Trump administration weighs deeper involvement in Yemen war," The Washington-Post, March 26, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/trump-administrationweighs-deeper-involvement-in-yemen-war/2017/03/26/ b81eecd8-0e49-11e7-9d5a-a83e627dc120_story.html?utm_ term=.00452fd106ed; Ben Hubbard and Michael R. Gordon, "U.S. War Footprint Grows in Middle East, With No Endgame in Sight," The New York Times, March 29, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/03/29/world/middleeast/ us-war-footprint-grows-in-middle-east.html.
- 5 CAP Middle East Team, "Leveraging U.S. Power in the Middle East."
- 6 Felicia Schwartz, "Trump Administration Committed to Upholding Iran Deal, EU Official Says," *The Wall Street Journal*, February 10, 2017, available at https://www.wsj.com/ articles/u-s-europe-in-agreement-on-russia-sanctions-euofficial-says-1486755982.
- 7 David A. Andelman, "Why Trump won't tear up Iran nuclear deal," CNN, March 3, 2017, available at http://www.cnn. com/2017/03/03/opinions/trump-iran-deal-andelman/; Yara Bayoumy and Jeffrey Benkoe, "Senior Saudi prince says Trump shouldn't scrap Iran deal," Reuters, November 11, 2016, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/us-usaelection-saudi-iran-idUSKBN1361SS.

- 8 Peter Juul, Brian Katulis, and Shlomo Brom, "Countering Iran's Destabilizing Actions in the Middle East" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/ reports/2015/07/17/117647/countering-irans-destabilizingactions-in-the-middle-east/.
- 9 Hardin Lang and Muath Al Wari, "After Liberation: Assessing Stabilization Efforts in Areas of Iraq Cleared of the Islamic State" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/reports/2016/07/26/141814/after-liberation/.
- 10 David Sanger, "U.S. Imposes New Sanctions on Iran Over Missile Test," *The New York Times*, February 3, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/02/03/us/politics/iransanctions-trump.html.
- 11 Souad Mekhennet and Joby Warrick, "U.S. increasingly sees Iran's hand in the arming of Bahraini militants," *The Washington Post*, April 1, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/us-increasingly-seesirans-hand-in-the-arming-of-bahraini-militants/2017/04/01/ be5e61fc-1329-11e7-833c-503e1f6394c9_story.html?utm_ term=.09c27cea27b7.
- 12 NBC News, "Hezbollah Financier Arrested," March 24, 2017, available at http://www.nbcnews.com/card/hezbollahfinancier-arrested-n738306.
- 13 The Times of Israel, "Full transcript of speech by US Vice President Mike Pence at AIPAC," March 27, 2017, available at http://www.timesofisrael.com/full-transcript-of-speech-byus-vice-president-mike-pence-at-aipac/.
- 14 Andrew Kim, Daniel Benaim, and Hardin Lang, "6 Steps the Trump Administration Should Take in Iraq" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/ reports/2017/02/13/414957/6-steps-the-trump-administration-should-take-in-iraq/.
- 15 Karen DeYoung and Missy Ryan, "Trump administration weighs deeper involvement in Yemen war," Washington Post, March 26, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/trump-administrationweighs-deeper-involvement-in-yemen-war/2017/03/26/ b81eecd8-0e49-11e7-9d5a-a83e627dc120_story.html?utm_ term=.2939b15228ce.

.....